Minutes of the Annual meeting of

Riccall Parish Council

held on 

15 May 2023

at the Regen Centre 

 Landing Lane, Riccall
Attending: Cllrs Keen (Chair), Marston, Dawson, Wiles, Tatterton, Lucas, Lee, Adamson, Lindsay and Nuttall.
In attendance: Glenda Foster
Apologies: Cllr Tongue
The meeting was opened at 19.30 by the Chairman who welcomed Cllr Adamson back to the meetings.

63/23
Election of Chair for 2023/2024

It was RESOLVED that Cllr Keen shall continue as Riccall Parish Council Chairman for 2023/24.

64/23
Chairman signs declaration of acceptance of office of Chairman.

Cllr Keen signed the declaration of acceptance of office of Chairman. 

65/23
Election of Vice Chair for 2023/2024

It was RESOLVED that Cllr Lee shall continue as Vice Chair for 2023/24.

66/23
Register of Interests

Cllrs who had completed and signed their Register of Interests form handed them to the Admin Assistant.

67/23
Apologies and Declarations of Interest
Apologies were received in advance from Cllr Tongue and the reason was accepted. 

There were no declarations of interest. 
68/23    To accept and adopt the minutes of meetings:
It was RESOLVED to accept and adopt the following minutes: 

Full Council 17th April 2023.
The minutes of the Annual Assembly held on 17th April 2023 will be accepted and adopted at the next Annual Assembly meeting in 2024.
69/23
Report of progress and updates since the last meeting
Update from North Yorkshire Councillor

Cllr Duckett stated that the quarterly meeting at Northallerton was due to be held on 17th May.  There will be a lot of speakers at the meeting including three who will ask to change the voting system to PR and six people who have encountered issues accessing their CIL money since the Unitary Council take over.
The Acting RFO stated that they had made contact with the Chief Accountant at Selby requesting that the CIL money for Riccall be transferred directly to RPC’s bank account. 

Cllr Duckett had recently dealt with three housing issues, one carers’ issue and a conclusion for planning which had been passed onto her. 

A hotline had been set up by NYC for any problems.   The details would be forwarded onto Admin.  

It was stated that some staff redundancies were being proposed within North Yorkshire Council. 

It was mentioned that we have received paper copies of some planning applications which is not ideal or cost effective.  We have been informed this is due to a technical problem and that we should receive them all electronically again in the future. 
Cllr Duckett left the meeting at 7.42pm.
. 
Update from NY Police

PC Richard Wood was unable to attend the meeting.  Admin produced the following crime figures for the area.
Latest figures available - March 2023 

Four cases recorded in Riccall:
The Hollies – violent/sexual offence x 1

Hawthorns - violent/sexual offence x 1

Norseman Close – criminal damage and arson x 1

Jubilee Close – vehicle crime – x 1
PC Wood had previously advised that he is hoping to arrange a police surgery in Barlby and wondered if it would be something that RPC would like to be involved in.  

A resident had reported a cold caller in the village to the Parish Council.  PC Wood advised villagers to report such issues to the police via 101 or online, so that individuals could be identified quickly. A reminder will be placed on social media advising people to do this. 
It was hoped that PC Richard Wood would be able to attend the next full Council meeting and hold a meeting with several Councillors beforehand. 
Update from Admin

Admin Report – May 2023
· Website options being investigated. Internal meeting arranged for 22nd May. 

· Facebook – meeting has taken place with Up for Yorkshire (formally AVS) 
Update below:

· Kelfield Road – speeding scheme – no date for programme of works yet.

· Village Green key locks and notice board – looking into options. 

· Litter bins – ongoing. 

· New sign at the park entrance.  Received information from NYC. Needs to complete forms and new proof will be sent by signage company.

· Gigaclear Broadband representative has confirmed he will attend July Council meeting.

· Whole Councillor training – undertaken by eight Councillors and two members of staff. 
· Staff annual leave sheets for 2023/24 have being devised using YLCA’s calculation.  Pension auto enrolment letter is underway.

· Overhanging hedge on Main Street has been reported to NYC. 

· VAS signs will be moved end May/June.

· Discussion with Highways, NYC who carried out an annual inspection of the village - no major problems, however the following points were mentioned:

·  there is a bush overhanging the Give Way sign on the way to the A19 near the park.  This requires cutting back.
· Back Lane – this road is scheduled for full repair however in the meantime potholes have been filled in. 

· Back Lane – have identified two potential gullies which require works – should be undertaken fairly quickly. This should improve the drainage issues in the area.  

·  Chapel Lane – undertaken some works on footway and filled in a few potholes. 

Streetlights

SL93 Landing Lane, reported out. 

Update received from NYC regarding LP27, 28, 29 and 64.  Delivery of LED lanterns are due on 18th May 2023, awaiting a date when they will be installed. 
LP 64 is being investigated. 
Park

· Advice received from Yorkshire Wildlife Trust re sighting of snakes.  Information placed on social media. 

· Lengthsman – is working through a list of ongoing work.

· Ten bags of bark have been placed under zip wire; however, two more bags are required.  Set up meeting for H&S lead to meet with one contractor re quote for park works. This has taken place. 

· Awaiting dates from Playdale to undertake site visit and meet H&S lead. 

· Contractor date for Froghouse and Komplan matting works to be done will be either w/c 22nd May or w/c 5th June.

70/23   Matters from Public Participation

A Councillor had been asked when the Kelfield Road scheme was going to be progressed.  Admin advised that we are awaiting a reply from Area 7 this week regarding an update.

A Councillor advised that the issue on Chapel Walk which was raised at the last meeting appeared to have been resolved and signage was in place. 
71/23
Nominations to Committees and other groups and to confirm roles within the Council organisational structure.
To include:
*Member of the Village Institute Committee Cllr Nuttall
*Membership of the local branch of Yorkshire Local Councils Association (2 can vote) Cllr Keen and any other can attend

*To agree members of the Administration and Finance Committee for 2023/2024- (Chairman, Vice Chairman and three members) Cllrs Keen, Lee, Dawson, Tatterton and Lindsay
*To agree three members of the Riccall Beacon editorial group Cllrs Adamson, Lucas and Dawson

*To agree two members to help co-ordinate Riccall Snow Patrol for winter 2023/2024 Cllrs Dawson and Nuttall 

*To agree one member to help co-ordinate the Community Library for 2023/2024 Nick Morton, member of the public

*To agree one member for the Riccall Educational Trust Cllr Adamson
*To agree one member for Riccall Lands Charity Cllr Keen
*To agree one member for the Riccall Surgery Patients Group Cllr Dawson
*To agree members of the Traffic/Housing Group Cllrs Marston, Adamson, Dawson and Wiles

To agree members of the HR/Staffing Committee Cllrs Lee, Lucas, Dawson and Tatterson
To agree members of the Community Hub Group Cllrs Dawson, Nuttall, Lee and Marston
To agree or re-confirm existing members:

To confirm Acting RFO – Cllr Dawson
*Lead Councillor for Health & Safety and Risk Assessments Cllr Marston and Cllr Nuttall (second) 
*Lead Councillor for Street Lighting Cllr Wiles
*Lead Councillor for Rights of Way Cllr Wiles
*Lead Councillor for Environmental issues Cllrs Tongue and Keen
*Lead Councillor for Events Cllr Keen
*To confirm key holders for office and associated items Cllr Keen
72/23
Correspondence
 (a) Correspondence requiring decisions:

Bin near Millennium Green
It was noted that the resident who had requested that the bin be replaced and re-sited to the other side of the fence was in discussion with Riccall Lands Charity as the fence and land belong to them.  We are awaiting notification of the outcome. 
Village Green notice board locks

Quotes had been received from one contractor and a quote was due from another regarding replacing the locks.  However, it had since been observed that two of the legs on the notice board were wobbly and tilted. It was RESOLVED to wait until the contractor has assessed the condition of the notice board before going ahead with replacing the locks. 
Gap in hedge at the Park

Discussion took place regarding a complaint from a resident on Beech Park Close in relation to a gap in the hedge at the park and people walking along the lane past their house which is not a Public Right of Way.  It was stated that a farmer owns the lane and that Yorkshire Water have access, although the gate at the end is always locked.  The gap in the hedge has been present for many years and has been observed being used by children retrieving their football which has gone over the hedge.  However, it was RESOLVED to ask Riccall Lands Charity if they would consider planting hawthorn whips to fill in the gap. 
 (b) Correspondence for information only:

None.

(c) Late Correspondence –to note only

It was noted that correspondence had been received from Riccall United Football Club who had requested a loan.  As the item was not able to be discussed at this meeting, it will be an agenda item at the next meeting.   It was RESOLVED that further investigations would be made, and recommendations brought to the next meeting. 

73/23      Accounts

Accounts Report May 2023
Account and payments details had been circulated in advance of the meeting.  Comments received from May’s accounts by a member had been answered outside the meeting.
It was RESOLVED to approve payments for May 2023.  
The acting RFO checked the availability of the Councillors present to approve the payments.
General Comments by Acting RFO
‘1/ I sent out the budget information for April ’23, so you are all up to date with the budget situation.

If you have had chance to look at the April budget v actual information. You will have noted we are 8.33% through our budget year and we have spent 3.2% of our budget. Excluding the £80k.

2/ you will have also noted that we received the first half of our precept at the end of April.

3/ some of you will have noticed that I made a mistake on last month’s payment run. As you know Shed increased their price in April and I forgot to change the SO. Having realised my error, I have now changed the SO but there is a BACS payment for the difference in this month’s pay run. Apologies.

4/ You all should know by now, we now own the Methodist Church, the insurance company has been informed and MN is arranging for a new lock to be installed before Tuesday evenings Tai Chi class.

5/ Two additional Councillors are now signatories on our Lloyds bank account. Next step for them is our Unity bank account.

6/ Insurance premium on this month’s payment run unfortunately does not include the VAS signs, Height barriers and the Methodist Church. We will receive an extra premium in due course.

7/ Working on completing our year end submission to both our internal and external auditors.’
	Bank Reconciliation
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Bal end May
	Bal end April
	
	
	
	

	VM (YB) - RPC Acc No1 (Asset Replace)
	 £                -   
	 £                -   
	
	
	
	

	VM (YB) - RPC Acc No2 (Projects))
	 £   57,462.19 
	 £   57,462.19 
	
	
	
	

	Unity Bank - Current Account
	 £   73,026.45 
	 £   80,604.18 
	
	
	
	

	Lloyds Bank - Asset Replacement
	 £   64,914.11 
	 £   64,914.11 
	
	
	
	

	Unpresented Payments
	 £                -   
	 £                -   
	
	
	
	

	Date
	 
	Cheque or Transfer Ref
	Amount
	Payee
	
	
	
	

	 
	TR
	593 
	 £                -   
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	TR
	594
	 £        113.32 
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	TR
	595
	 £        474.54 
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	TR
	596
	 £        667.21 
	
	
	
	
	

	17/4/23
	TR
	597
	 £        200.40 
	 YLCA                   Inv 0233 
	
	
	
	

	17/4/23
	TR
	598
	 £            7.20 
	 Print+                Inv 4414 
	
	
	
	

	25/4/23
	TR
	599
	 £        352.00 
	 YLCA                   Inv 00252 
	
	
	
	

	2/5/23
	TR
	600
	 £     2,425.96 
	 RPC Hiscox Insurance 
	
	
	
	

	5/5/23
	TR
	601
	 £        287.67 
	 Riccall Regen     Inv 4823 
	
	
	
	

	5/5/23
	TR
	602
	 £          48.00 
	 Riccall Regen     Inv 4824 
	
	
	
	

	5/5/23
	TR
	603
	 £          18.96 
	 Fusion Systems Inv 13441 
	
	
	
	

	9/5/23
	TR
	604
	 £          84.00 
	 Brightfive           Inv B5-4872 
	
	
	
	

	9/5/23
	TR
	605
	 £     1,200.00 
	 Ashfield Inv 1007 
	
	
	
	

	9/5/23
	TR
	606
	 £          86.30 
	 Shed Inv 25545 
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	
	
	

	9/5/23
	DD
	49 
	 £          39.10 
	 Google               Inv ????????? 
	
	
	
	

	14/5/23
	DD
	50 
	 £          48.28 
	 Chess                    Inv ?????? 
	
	
	
	

	 
	DD
	 
	 £                -   
	 ICO Ref Z2899458 
	
	
	
	

	 
	SO
	52 
	 £     1,524.79 
	 Shed grounds maintenance          Inv 25810  2 of 12 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Total
	 £     7,577.73 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Receipts not Banked
	 £                -   
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


The Chairman allowed a five-minute break at 8.36pm.
74/23   Reports and Consultation

It was reported that the first aid/defibrillator training held at Riccall School was well attended and a success. It was noted that in addition to the four defibrillators in the village, a further unit is located at Riccall mine site.
It was stated that the official opening of the Riccall Woodmeadow had taken place on 8 May and it was now available for people to walk around. It was hoped that visitors would take note of the signs in relation to dogs and ball games.
	75/23   Planning

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


The following planning application outcomes were noted. 
    (a) Planning applications granted/refused 
2022/1373/HPA Single/two storey extensions & internal alterations to existing detached dwelling.  GRANTED
    (b) To consider the following planning applications: 

   2023/0355/HPA First Floor Extension and rear dormer to the rear of 17 Elms Close.

The lead Councillors recommended no objections.  It was RESOLVED to accept their recommendations.
   ZG2023/0384/TPO Consent to crown reduce by 1 metre and crown lift canopy to 5       metres 1 no Oak tree covered by TPO 21/2023 Oakmead Kelfield Rd Riccall.

The lead Councillor recommended no objections; however, it was mentioned that the overhang is quite dangerous and is hit by passing lorries.  It was suggested that more than 1 metre could be removed. It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendation and suggestion. 
    (c) Other planning matters

2023/0082/FUL Addition of a single storey container unit to supplement existing Land to the rear of Unit C, A19 Business Park 
The lead Councillor looked into this application at short notice and recommended no objections.  It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendation.  
76/23
Matters from the Annual Assembly of the Parish Meeting

It was noted that no members of the public attended the meeting therefore there was a 45-minute wait until the full Council meeting commenced. It was mentioned the date and time of the meeting required reviewing and the future format could include asking local groups to submit a report and attend the meeting, book a speaker and serve refreshments. It was RESOLVED to have this as an agenda item in September 2023.
 It was noted the Annual Report had been circulated and would be included for circulation with the next edition of the Beacon in June. 

           . 
77/23
Recreational / H & S update
The lead Councillor had met with a contractor who will send quotes for the zip wire and basket swing.  We are awaiting a date for a further contractor to visit and provide quotes. 

The zip wire requires retensioning.  The lengthsman will be asked if he can undertake this.
The matting work under the froghouse and komplan is intended to be carried out either w/c22nd May or w/c 12th June. 

Contact will be made with the contractor regarding topping off the plinths. 

The following are included on the list of work to be carried out at the Park and in the village. These are in addition to work identified by the recent HAGS report. 
· Bench on corner of Back Lane – sand and varnish.
· Notice boards – varnish and check doors are not sticking.

· Jubilee Sportsfield fencing – repair.
· Zip wire bark needs aerating, along with replacing a kick board.  Weeds have been removed.

· Car parking signage – to be completed. 
· Broken down small tree on village green.
· Skate Unit – rusting in places, repaint.
· Bin to repair in park.
78/23 Beacon
It was stated that the information is ready, it just required collating.  It is envisaged that it will be issued in June. The Annual Report will be included when this issue is distributed. 
79/23   Methodist Church
It was hoped that a meeting would be held on 19th May to discuss the next steps.  The locks have been changed on the door and keys distributed to those who need them at present. 
80/23   Website

A meeting has been arranged for 22nd May to discuss website issues. 
81/23 Jubliee Sportsfield

The complaint which had been received from a resident regarding damage to nearby properties was discussed at the last meeting. It was noted that the goal posts have been moved and locked away. The resident has been informed of this.  A copy of the deeds has been looked over. The fencing at the Jubilee Field is on the list for the lengthsman to carry out repairs. It was RESOVLED to inform the resident that all areas have now been investigated and action has been taken to help address the concerns. 
It was also noted the Riccall United FC have asked if they can have a key to the padlock on Jubilee Field. It was RESOLVED that a key would be provided, and the possibility of a combination lock may be purchased.
82/23 Minor items for the next agenda
The Chairman asked for any items for the next agenda to be sent as soon as possible.
The Chairman took the meeting into private session at 9.23pm.
83/23     Staff Matters 
It was noted that a meeting was due to take place with the Clerk this week. 
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.45pm and thanked everyone for attending. 
